Record of GOV/OR.1103

Friday, 18 June 2004, at 3.10 p.m.

Nuclear verification  (e)  Implementation of the NPT safeguards agreement in the Islamic Republic of Iran:  Report by the Director General    (GOV/2004/34 and 48)

Mr. MINTY (South Africa) thanked the Director General for his comprehensive report,  contained in document GOV/2004/34. South Africa was pleased to note that there were no new  revelations about breaches or any undeclared activities related to Iran’s nuclear programme.  2.  With regard to the resolution adopted earlier in the day, contained in document GOV/2004/49,  proposals had been made by NAM, as well as bilaterally by South Africa, to improve the language of  operative paragraphs 7 and 8 to ensure that they reflected the mandate of the Board and maintained its  integrity and credibility. South Africa recognized and supported the inalienable rights of all States,  including Iran, to use the atom for peaceful purposes without discrimination, in accordance with  Article IV and in conformity with Articles I, II and III of the NPT.  3.  Ownership of the capabilities that could be used to develop nuclear weapons placed a special  responsibility on the States concerned, especially those with full nuclear fuel cycles. The Agency had  to be able to verify that all such capabilities were being used for peaceful purposes only, including  through the mechanisms available under the additional protocol for strengthened safeguards. States  also had to accept the responsibility for building confidence with the international community in order  to remove any concerns about nuclear weapons proliferation, and that required transparency and full  cooperation with the Agency.  4.  In the case of Iran, South Africa noted that good progress had been made on the actions agreed  to during the Director General’s visit to Tehran in April 2004. His delegation welcomed Iran’s  submission of initial declarations pursuant to its additional protocol and the access it had granted to  Agency inspectors at locations in Iran, including workshops at military sites. Also welcome was the  fact that the Agency had been able to verify Iran’s implementation of its decision to suspend  enrichment-related and reprocessing activities, although that process had not yet been finalized.  5.  However, South Africa noted the concerns expressed in the report in relation to the importation  and fabrication of P-2 centrifuge components and the origin of contamination at Nantanz, the Kalaye  Electric Company and Farayand Technique. Iran and other parties concerned should cooperate  proactively with the Agency in providing the necessary clarification and support for the ongoing  inspections.  6.  Also, all other States with relevant information should proactively provide their prompt and full  assistance to the Agency. The remaining questions about Iran’s programme could then be clarified on  a sound scientific basis and the matter concluded as early as possible.
